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$250-M plant in Manitoba on back burner

Firm has other priorities for now
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By Craig Wong

VANCOUVER -- Ainsworth Lumber Co. Ltd. (TSX:ANS) wants to complete its capital projects already underway before it starts any more of its growing list of new plants, and expects to take 10 to 15 years to complete them all.

"We've got our hands full with projects in Minnesota and Grand Prairie," Michael Ainsworth, the company's executive vice-president, told a conference call with analysts.

Ainsworth said earlier this week that it had signed a deal with the Manitoba government that would see the company build a $250-million oriented strand board and lumber plant in Winnipeg.

The deal follows announcements last year that Ainsworth bought Chatham Forest Products Inc. which as an air emissions permit and property rights for a proposed oriented strand board project in Lisbon, N.Y., and plans to spend $400 million on two plants in B.C. to handle pine beetle-killed wood.

"There's a lot of work yet to be done on any of these projects. Probably the only one that could even be acted on in the short-term right at the moment is New York," Ainsworth said.

"The way to look at this is that is a long-term inventory of projects... I don't think anyone needs to worry about something popping out of the soup here and us getting started on another green-field project anytime soon."

But before Ainsworth starts any of those projects, the company wants to complete its expansion of its mill in Grand Prairie, Alta., which is expected to be in the first quarter of next year, and major repairs at its plant in Grand Rapids, Minn.

Ainsworth had said it plans up to $250 million in capital spending this year, with the lion's share going to expand its plant in Grand Prairie. The project, on which the company will spend $170 million to $180 million this year, is expected to be completed around April 2007.

Most of the rest of the capital budget is allocated to Minnesota.

Ainsworth earned $22.7 million or $1.55 a share for the three months ended March 31, compared with $55.1 million or $3.76 per share in the same period a year ago.
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